SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
21st April, 2004

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m. fillin "start time" 
"
ended:
4.53 p.m. fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
The Deputy Mayor (Councillor Stan Witkowski) - in the Chair

Councillors Anderson-Brookes, Antrobus, Boyd, Broughton, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne, Carson, Clague, Clarke, Connor, Cullen, Daniels, Dawson, Eglin, Fernandez, Garrido, Heywood, Hinds, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Hunt, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, Lightup, Mann, McIntyre, Merry, Miller, Morris, B.P. Murphy, J. Murphy, Owen, Payne, Pennington, Perkins, Potter, Salmon, Slater, Smyth, Ullman, Upton, Wallsworth, Warmisham, Warner, Wilkinson, Wilson

160.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of The Mayor (Councillor Hulmes) and Councillors Devine, Dobbs, Hincks, B. Lea, P.M. Lea, Leaston, Memory and Sheehy.

161.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD

The Mayor reported that the recipient of this month’s Mayor’s Citizens Award was Mr. Archie Swift.


Mr. Leslie Holmes, in nominating Archie Swift, paid tribute to his work and lifetime involvement with Salford Lads’ Club, firstly, as a young club member, and then as an adult volunteer member of staff, and more recently his efforts for the Club’s Centenary Event.


Councillors Sue Slater, Joe Murphy, Charlie McIntyre and Norman Owen supported the tributes given, referring to the dedication and commitment shown by Mr. Swift.


The Mayor presented Mr. Archie Swift with his award, and Mr. Swift addressed the Council in expressing his thanks, and also praised the tremendous support given to him by his wife and family.

162.
BEACON COUNCIL AWARDS

(a)
Supporting People

(b)
Housing Benefit Administration

The Mayor announced that the Council had received Beacon Status Awards in respect of (a) Supporting People and (b) Housing Benefit Administration.


Councillor Peter Connor, Lead Member for Housing Services, and Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Corporate Services, praised the excellent work and dedication shown by staff to improve council services, whose efforts had been recognised by the Beacon Council Awards.


A number of Members of the Council joined Councillor Peter Connor and Councillor Bill Hinds in congratulating the staff concerned.  Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, thanked the Lead Members and staff for being effective advocates and for striving to improve Council services for the benefit of the residents of Salford.  He indicated that Salford was the only local authority in the country to receive more than one Beacon Status Award.


The Mayor then presented the Awards to the staff concerned, on behalf of the Council, and passed on to them the congratulations of Members.

163.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME - MR. BASIL LANDAU - MAYORS FOR PEACE

Mr. Basil Landau asked a question concerning Mayors for Peace.  (Details of the question asked and reply given are contained in Appendix A to these minutes).

164.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 17th March, 2004, were signed by the Mayor as a correct record, subject to the final sentence in Minute 148 (Public Question Time - Mr. J.C. O’Neill on Behalf of Parkfield Residents’ Association) being amended from ‘Members of the Council did not share this view’ to read ‘Most Members of the Council did not share this view’.

165.
PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS

No petitions/communications were received.

166.
TREASURY MANAGEMENT, 2004/05 - INVESTMENT STRATEGY

Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Corporate Services, submitted the Treasury Management Investment Strategy, 2004/05.  The Investment Strategy provided further details on the investment elements of the overall strategy in response to Office of the Deputy Prime Minister’s Guidance issued on 12th March, 2004, and its production and submission to the Council was a requirement of the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management, as adopted by the Council on 20th March, 2002.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Treasury Management Investment Strategy, 2004/05, be approved.

167.
PLANNING APPLICATION - CODE OF CONDUCT JUDGMENT

(Previous Minute 123(a) - 21st January, 2004)


The Monitoring Officer submitted a report providing a written opinion, which had been supported by the Standards Board, as to the implications for the conduct of the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel and Members in general when dealing with planning applications.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted; and that the opinion of the Monitoring Officer be supported and complied with.

168.
SALFORD CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS’ ALLOWANCE SCHEME

The Head of Law and Administration submitted a report indicating that -

(a) 
Regulation 10(1) of the Local Authorities (Members’ Allowances) (England) Regulations 2003 required local authorities to make an allowance scheme before the beginning of each year, thus the scheme for 2004/05 was required to be made before 31st March, 2004; and 

(b)
Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, had indicated that there was no requirement to undertake a wholesale review of the current Members’ Allowance Scheme.  In view of this the Independent Remuneration Panel had met and agreed to accept the existing Salford City Council Members’ Allowances Scheme, with no amendments, as approved at the meeting of the Council held on 15th October, 2003.

RESOLVED:
THAT the decision of the Independent Remuneration Panel on Members’ Allowances to make an Allowance Scheme for 2004/05 be agreed.

169.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS REGARDING FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES, ETC.

(a)
Police

(i)
In response to a question from Councillor Tim Perkins, Councillor Peter Connor indicated that arrangements were currently being made for the replacement of Community Support Officers in Claremont.


(ii)
In response to a question from Councillor Norman Owen, Councillor Peter Connor gave an assurance of the commitment of the police to securing funds to fight terrorism.


(b)
Outside Bodies

In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido, Councillor Bernard Pennington indicated that he would raise her concerns regarding the silting of The Delph, Worsley, with the Bridgewater Canal Trust.

170.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council

(i)
Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, (a) praised the recent successes of the Council in receiving two Beacon Status Awards and positive Ofsted and Social Services Inspectorate reports and (b) announced that, following the concerns expressed regarding the weaknesses which this Council considered existed in the Comprehensive Performance Assessment Process, the Audit Commission were considering a new approach to the conduct of Comprehensive Performance Assessments and had requested that the Council pilot the new approach.  He indicated that he had accepted this request and that he welcomed it.


(ii)
Councillor John Merry acknowledged the comment from Councillor Bob Boyd asking that his view that the grading awarded to the City, under the Comprehensive Performance Assessment, was incorrect, be recorded.


(iii)
In response to questions and strong concerns expressed by Councillors Bob Boyd and Karen Garrido regarding comments made by the Lead Member for Tourism, Councillor Barry Warner (referred to in an article which had appeared in the Salford Advertiser on 1st April, 2004, entitled ‘Putting Worsley on the Tourist Map’).  Councillor John Merry indicated that, Councillor Barry Warner was expressing his personal view that the proposed racecourse would bring prosperity to the City and be an asset to Tourism, and indicated that he wanted to make it clear that there was no linkage between support for the racecourse and support for the Tourism Strategy.  Councillor Barry Warner confirmed this was the case.



Councillors Bob Boyd and Karen Garrido referred to the concerns of Members involved in the Tourism Strategy, and stressed that, as far as the local community was concerned, Destination Worsley was not reliant on proposals for the racecourse.


(iv)
In response to comments regarding the ‘April Fools’ article in the Advertiser concerning new road signs for the City etc., Councillor John Merry stressed the importance of contacting appropriate Members/Officers when other Members had concerns over such issues and Members discussed such contact arrangements in general.


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council

(i)
Councillor David Lancaster, Deputy Leader of the Council, reported on the crime statistics for the year ending March, 2004, which showed marked reductions in crime being committed, and asked that the appreciation of the Council for the work of ‘F’ Division and the Environmental Trading Standards be placed on record, and this was supported.


(ii)
In response to a question from Councillor Beryl Howard, Councillor David Lancaster indicated that he would arrange for the problems of break-ins in the Boothstown area, as referred to, to be investigated.


(iii)
In response to a question from Councillor Norman Owen, Councillor David Lancaster referred to the partnership work being undertaken to address juvenile nuisance and crime.


(c)
Lead Member for Education

Councillor Keith Mann, Lead Member for Education, made a statement concerning the Oakwood School Site (See Appendix B).


In response to a number of questions regarding the proposals and concerns about lack of consultation, Councillor Keith Mann commented as follows:-

· He could not give an assurance that, following the temporary arrangements, no Pupil Referral Unit would be located at the Oakwood Site

· The Council were committed to further meaningful consultations on the proposals

· He shared Government aspirations indicating that they were aspirations and not guidelines, on dealing with pupils referred to Pupil Referral Units

(d)
Lead Member for Environmental Services
Councillor James Hunt, Executive Support Member for Environmental Services, acknowledged the comment by Councillor Bernard Murphy concerning the work by Environmental Services in striving to make the City a more attractive environment.

(e)
Lead Member for Development Services
(i)
Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, reported on (a) programmed work to be undertaken to minimise the risk of flooding along the Lower Irwell, (b) work being commissioned on the impact of climate change in the City, and (c) proposals for the commemoration of William Crabtree, the first Internationally famous Salfordian.

(ii)
In response to a question from Councillor Bob Boyd, concerning ancillary benefits from the proposed additional flood defences gained from the first scheme, e.g. extra playing fields, Councillor Derek Antrobus indicated that he would pursue this and make appropriate representations with regard to the further scheme.

171.
ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

No issues were raised for Scrutiny Chairs.

172.
APPOINTMENTS - HIGHER BROUGHTON PARTNERSHIP COMPANIES

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Councillors Peter Connor and John Merry be appointed to serve on the Higher Broughton General Partnership.




(2) THAT (a) Councillor Bernard Murphy be appointed to serve on the Higher Broughton Initiative 1 and (b) Councillor Jim King be appointed to serve on the Higher Broughton Initiative 2.

173.
URGENT DECISION - THE LOWRY TRUST

RESOLVED:
THAT the report of the Director of Corporate Services, indicated that Councillor John Merry, as Chairman of the Lowry Committee, had signed a decision notice approving a payment to the Lowry Trust and entering into a 30 years lease with them for the Lowry Collection under the urgency procedure (as detailed in Paragraph 5.1 of the Council Constitution) be noted.

174.
INFORMATION ITEMS

The following items had been circulated with the Council meeting agenda for information -


(a)
List of Lead Member Decisions.


(b)
Minutes of Cabinet.


(c)
Minutes of Regulatory Panels.


(d)
Minutes of Community Committees.


(e)
Scrutiny Committee Action Sheets.


(f)
Index of the Forward Plan of Key Decisions.
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(See Minute 163)

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME


QUESTION FROM :
MR. BASIL LANDAU


“Salford City Council, by its support of Fair Trade, has done something to promote world justice.  Is it not time for it also to do something for world peace, by associating itself with Mayors for Peace?


This body is currently greatly concerned to ensure a successful outcome to the UN’s Review Conference in a year’s time, on the International Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons.  Since the last such conference there have been worrying signs, both of a spread of nuclear weapons to new countries, and of a serious lack of commitment of leading nuclear powers; to their undertaken under the Treaty to the “total elimination of their nuclear arsenals leading to nuclear disarmament.”  It is vital to the future peace of humanity, perhaps even to its future existence, that genuine progress is made in this field: citizens and cities as well as governments have a part to play to bring this about.


Thus it is timely to raise this question.


Attached to the question were copies of -


(i)
the covenant of the Mayors for Peace


(ii)
page 1 of a document entitled 2020 Vision adopted by the World Conference of Mayors for Peace, and launched at the 2nd Global Citizens’ Assembly for Elimination of Nuclear Weapons in November, 2003, in Nagasaki 


(iii)
a sheet on cost of membership, and current membership”


ANSWERED BY COUNCILLOR JOHN MERRY, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

The Council is happy to support and associate itself with the aspirations and principles of Mayors for Peace, for Peace in the World and Nuclear Disarmament.  The Council would not necessarily be in a position, bearing in mind the Mayor has no Executive Powers, to attend Conferences or Seminars or to make any financial commitment in respect of Mayors for Peace.
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(See Minute 170(c))


STATEMENT BY LEAD MEMBER FOR EDUCATION


OAKWOOD SCHOOL SITE

Oakwood School site is to be vacated in September this year to move to a new school at Chatsworth Road, Eccles.  Within the past 12 months it became clear that the Pupil Referral Unit (PRU) located adjacent to Park House on Barton Moss would have to be relocated due to improved educational facilities being built for Park House.  Ofsted had also commented to the Local Education Authority that the PRU at Ladywell was inadequate in modern day terms in respect of its facilities.  Officers of the Council reviewed the availability of alternative premises and recommended that Oakwood site be used for the relocation of these two PRU’s and also the Education Welfare Service given that the latter (EWS) were located in Irwell Park which was required by Lower Kersal and Charlestown New Deal for Communities.


At a consultative meeting called by Claremont Community Association on 30th March strong opposition was expressed to this proposal.  The Council and the Directorate are committed to responding to the legitimate concerns of individuals and communities and accordingly the issue has been reviewed.  I am pleased to advise Council that the timescales are such as to allow the relocation of the two PRU’s, on a temporary basis, at Irwell Park and arrangements are in hand to put this into effect.  Members will note that this is a temporary arrangement but it will allow us to review, over a period of 18-24 months, other locations which may become available, to further refine our policy in respect of pupils in PRU’s and engage in further meaningful consultation as appropriate.


I am also pleased to announce that the Oakwood School site is the subject of an arrangement to occupy.  Such occupation will also be temporary.  The occupants will be Beis Yaakov Jewish High School for Girls pending the building of their new school in Higher Broughton.  Local Members and the community will be consulted in this regard against the background that the site is an existing school and educational facility.
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